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MINUTES of the Full Council of Melksham Without Parish Council held on 

Monday 27 July 2020 
 

 (DUE TO THE ON-GOING COVID 19 PUBLIC HEALTH CRISIS THIS MEETING 
WAS HELD VIRTUALLY VIA ZOOM – MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC WERE ABLE 

TO ATTEND AFTER CONTACTING THE CLERK FOR AN INVITATION AND 
PASSWORD AND THE MEETING WAS LIVE STREAMED FOR MEMBERS OF 

THE PUBLIC TO WATCH)  

 
Present: Councillors Richard Wood (Chair), John Glover (Vice Chair), Alan Baines, 
Paul Carter, Terry Chivers, Greg Coombes (from 7.35pm), David Pafford, Mary Pile, 
Robert Shea-Simonds, Paul Taylor, Stuart Wood 
 
Officers: Teresa Strange (Clerk) and Lorraine McRandle (Parish Officer) 
 
In attendance:  No Members of public present. 
  
20/20 Welcome, Announcements & Housekeeping  
 

 
a) To note temporary road closure of Shaw Hill (28 July to 3 Aug) to 

complete Traffic Light replacement 
 

Members noted the above temporary road closure. 
 

b) To note recent announcement on the Melksham Campus delay  
 

A statement from Councillor Ian Blair-Pilling, Cabinet Member for Leisure 
had been circulated to Members prior to the meeting stating “the Campus 
project was one of the Council’s capital projects that was recently 
deferred to 2021/22, allowing the Council to align its resources to 
supporting Wiltshire’s communities recover from the ongoing pandemic.” 
 
Members noted the revised timeline for the delivery of Melksham 
Community Campus. 

 
c) Register of Interests 

 
The Clerk informed the meeting that it was usual practice to print off 
Members’ Register of Interests to look at, at the Annual Council meeting, 
however, as this was not taking place this year, sought a steer from 
Members how they wished to proceed. 
 
Councillor Taylor joined the meeting at 7.03pm. 
 
It was agreed the Finance & Amenities Officer would send a link to each 
councillor’s Register of Interest to check and to inform the office of any 
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changes. 
 
21/20  To receive Apologies and consider approval of reasons given 
 

Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Nick Holder due to  
illness 
 
Resolved:  To note and accept the reasons for absence. 

 
22/20 Invited Guests: 

 
a) Wiltshire Councillor Phil Alford (Melksham Without North) & Wiltshire 

Councillor Nick Holder (Melksham Without South) 
 

As Councillor Alford was unavailable for the meeting and Councillor Holder 
unwell, this item fell. 
 

23/20      a) To receive Declarations of Interests 

Councillor R Wood as a committee member of Berryfield Village Hall 
Committee declared an interest in item 11h relating to the new 
Berryfield Village Hall. 

 

Councillor Carter as a member of the Friends of Shurnhold Fields 
Group, declared an interest in Item 11b (Asset Management) regarding 
the erection of a flagpole at Shurnhold Fields. 
 
 

        b)   To consider for approval any Dispensation Requests received by  
the Clerk and not previously considered 
 
None received. 

24/20   To consider holding items in Closed Session due to confidential  
    nature 

  

 Under the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960, the public and 

representatives of the press and broadcast media be excluded from the 

meeting during the consideration of the following items of business (Item 

16d and 16g) as publicity would be prejudicial to the public interest because 

of the confidential nature of the business to be transacted. 

 

 Resolved:  It was agreed to hold items 16d and 16g in closed session given 

these items related to staffing matters. 
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25/20 Public Participation 

 No Members of public were present. 

 
26/20 Melksham Community Response & Covid-19 Recovery 

 
a) To receive any comments following viewing of video (arising from 

Min. 009/20a)  
 

The Chair, Councillor R Wood stated he had watched the video which 
gave a good picture of community effort and was very informative. Other 
members concured.  

 
b) To consider any actions as a result of the Melksham Covid-19 

Recovery workshop held by the Area Board on Weds 22 July  
 

Councillor Shea-Simmonds stated he had attended the above meeting and 
found the proposals put forward very reasonable and sensible. 
 
The Clerk explained she had also attended the meeting, along with various 
other stakeholders, the minutes of which would follow shortly, along with 
minutes of how Area Boards collectively were dealing with Covid 19 
recovery. 
 
Various items had been discussed including the logistics of vaccinating 
over 50s against the flu this year, as proposed by the Government 
recently, recovery of the High Street and the success of virtual doctor 
appointments. 
 
Members were informed the next Area Board meeting would be held on  
8 September. 

 
c) To consider correspondence from Melksham Seniors 

 
The Clerk explained correspondence had been received from Brian 
Warwick, Melksham Seniors an hour before the Full Council meeting on  
6 July and therefore was unable to be considered at the meeting. 
 
The Clerk stated the Town Council were due to discuss the viring over of 
their share of the funding for an Age Friendly Consultant to the Age 
Friendly CIC later in the week, as part of their contribution towards the 
costs of a new Age Friendly Co-ordinator. 
 
The Clerk stated a copy of a similar letter from Mr Warwick to Melksham 
Town Council, along with the response from the Council’s Leader had 
been circulated with the agenda papers.  Also, within the agenda papers 
was a copy of a letter recently published in Melksham News from 
Members of the Age Friendly CIC in response to a letter from Mr Warwick 
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in a previous edition of Melksham News criticising the setting up of the 
CIC. 
 
Unanimously Resolved:  To write a letter to Mr Warwick, similar to the 
one written by the Leader of the Town Council and pick out elements of 
the letter in the Melksham News referring to both the Parish Council and 
Melksham Seniors being aware of proposals, with both agreeing to vire 
over funds originally allocated towards the cost of a consultant, to support  
Melksham’s Age Friendly CIC Co-ordinator to work with hard to reach 
individuals which have now been identified.  To also stated the views of 
older or vulnerable people are therefore clearly not being ignored within 
the community as stated in Mr Warwick’s letter. 

 
27/20 To approve the Minutes of the Full Council meetings held on 9 March  

2020 and 6 July 2020 
 
 Due to current restrictions, the Clerk agreed to deliver the minutes of all the  

meetings to the Chair, for him to sign following their approval at the meeting. 
 
Full Council - 6 July 2020 
 
Councillor Baines felt the resolution of Min 006/20h needed amending as  
follows: 
 
‘To purchase laptops and docking stations for the 3 officers and a laptop (if 
Councillor Coombes does wish to continue using his laptop) for Councillor 
Glover and purchase a webcam for Councillor Coombes, if necessary.’ 
 
An amendment was also suggested to the resolution of 009/20e as follows:  
 
‘…It was agreed to instruct Wiltshire Council ….’ 

 
Resolved:  To approve and for the Chair to sign the minutes of the Full  
Council meetings held on 9 March 2020 and 6 July 2020 (with the above  
amendments). 

 
a) To approve the Confidential Notes to accompany Min 468/19C of the 

Full Council meeting on 9 March 2020 
 

Resolved:  To approve and for the Chair to sign the Confidential Notes 
to accompany Min 468/19C of the Full Council minutes held on 9 March 
2020 relating to the Neighbourhood Plan and Local Plan review. 
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28/20  Planning 

 

a) To approve the Minutes of the Planning Committee meetings held 
on 16 March 2020 and Planning Meetings held remotely on 6 April 
2020, 27 April 2020, 18 May 2020, 8 June 2020, 22 June 2020 and 20 
July 

 
Planning Minutes - 6 April 2020  
 
It was suggested to include the following amendments: 
 
496/19 - Planning Applications: 
 
Planning Application: 20/01941 comment to read: 
 
‘Whilst having no objection to this application, the Council would like to 
see a condition placed on any planning approval, that this building 
cannot be used as a separate dwelling in the future.’ 
 
Page 10 - Min 498d:  To Note any Contact with Developers 
 
To amend the minute to read:  ‘The Clerk explained Gleesons had been 
in touch regarding a proposed development and she would be in touch 
with them….’ 
 
Planning Minutes – 20 July 2020 
 
It was suggested by Councillor Baines to include the following 
amendments: 
 

        17g(i): To note correspondence from The Post Office re closure  
                  of Whitley Post Office at Toast Office 

 
To refer to the Post Office as Shaw Post Office, Top Lane, Whitley not 
Whitley Post Office as referred to in the heading and within the context of 
the minute.  It was stated the Post Office refer to this Post Office as 
Shaw not Whitley Post Office. 

 
Resolved:  To approve and for the Chair to sign the minutes of the 
Planning meetings held on 6 April 2020 (with suggested amendments), 
27 April 2020, 18 May 2020, 8 June 2020, 22 June 2020 and 20 July 
2020 (with suggested amendments). 
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b) To formally approve Planning Committee recommendations 

contained within the minutes of 16 March, 6 April 2020, 27 April 
2020, 18 May 2020, 8 June 2020, 22 June 2020 and 20 July. 

 

Resolved:  To approve the Planning Committee recommendations 
contained within the minutes of 16 March, 6 April 2020, 27 April 2020,  
18 May 2020, 8 June 2020, 22 June 2020 and 20 July. 

 
c)  To consider offer of community benefit for Wick Solar Farm 

proposals 
 

The Clerk explained that the Planning Committee members were already 
aware of proposals for a solar farm at Wick Farm, Beanacre and as part 
of an approved scheme, yet to be submitted, the applicants JBM were 
committed to ensuring local communities became active stakeholders in 
their schemes  and in line with planning guidance, welcomed the 
opportunity to engage with parish councils to discuss the funding of a 
rooftop solar installation on a community building, such as a school, 
church or village hall. 
 
JBM stated they would be making this offer exclusively to Melksham 
Without Parish Council and Lacock Parish Council as the project resided 
in both parishes.  If this was not possible they were happy to discuss 
suitable alternatives. 

 
       Councillor Coombes joined the meeting at 7.35pm. 
 

Members sought advice from the Clerk on what other solar farm 
providers had offered as community gain, with the Clerk clarifying  
Sandridge Solar Farm had committed to pay over 25 years on a pro rata 
basis between several councils, 26.9% of £1000 per MWp. 

 
Several Members felt a financial contribution would be more beneficial to 
help finance other projects within the parish. 
 
Councillor Pile raised a concern that discussing potential community gain 
could appear to residents as if the Council were supporting the scheme. 
 
The Chair, Councillor Wood stated this was not the case, but if the plans 
were approved by Wiltshire Council the Parish Council and indeed the 
community would have missed out on any community gain from this 
application if their offer were not considered. 

 
Resolved:  To write to JBM acknowledging the offer and to seek further 
discussions regarding  community benefit, in light of offers received in 
the past from other solar installations locally, such as a financial 
contribution, with a copy to Lacock Parish Council.   
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It was agreed, if this option were not preferable to JBM to look at having 
solar panels installed on a community building(s) within the Parish. 

29/20 Finance:  

 

a) To formally approve the Minutes of the Finance Committee held on 
Monday, 18 May 2020 and 29 June 2020. 

 
Resolved:  To approve and for the Chair to sign the minutes of the 
Finance Committee meetings held on 18 May 2020 and 29 June 2020. 

 
b) To approve the recommendations contained within the minutes of 

18 May 2020 and 29 June 2020 
 

The Clerk explained recommendation Min.554/19a) of the minutes of 29 
June 2020 to close play areas had been superseded at the Full Council 
meeting on 6 July, at which it was agreed to open the play areas 
following receipt of new Government advice. 

 
Resolved:  To approve the recommendations contained within the 
minutes of 18 May and 29 June 2020 (excluding Min 554/19a) regarding 
the re-opening of council play areas as this was superseded by a 
resolution made at Full Council on 6 July (Min 10/20a)). 

 
 

c) To consider response from NALC re query raised on Finance 
Regulations regarding budget setting in the future  

 
The Clerk explained at a previous Finance meeting, Councillor Glover 
queried a point with the Finance Regulations that councils should 
consider annual budget proposals in relation to the council’s 3 year 
forecast.  At the meeting, the Clerk clarified that the legal requirement 
was for councils to review the previous year, current and following year’s 
budgets and had sought guidance from the Wiltshire Association of Local 
Councils (WALC) on this issue, however, the wording in the 
documentation relating to this issue was unclear and ambiguous and it 
had been agreed the Clerk seek guidance from the National Association 
of Local Councils (NALC) on this matter. 
 
Clarification from NALC was as follows: 
 
‘That where the council has a 3 year (plus) forward plan, this regulation 
refers to the next financial year (ie the budget being set) and the 
following two financial years thereafter.  Where the council does not 
have a 3 year (plus) forward plan from which to lift the 3 years, the 
regulation is not relevant.  If the council works on a comparison budget 
(as in last year, this year, next year) they could clarify this in the 
regulations. 
 
The advice stated that regulations were a template to be amended to suit 
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the needs of the council adopting them and not all based in law 
(although, of course, some parts of the regulations were) so did not 
necessarily imply a requirement to work from a 3 year (plus) forward plan 
but of course, the council could choose to work in this way.’ 

 
The Clerk informed the meeting that the Parish Council had not applied 
for the Quality Council Award in the past, as one of the criteria was to 
have a 5 year business plan and it had previously been agreed to wait 
until the Neighbourhood Plan had been completed, given the time 
needed to support this project.  However, as elections were due to take 
place in 2021 wondered if it would be worth the new council looking at a 
5 year business plan as they would have a 4 year term to work towards. 
 
Resolved:   To adhere to the system currently used when budget 
setting, ie last year, this year and following year. 
 
To place an item on the next Finance agenda to look at a 5 year 
business plan in order to shape ideas for the new council in May to 
consider. 

 
d) To note Internal Auditor’s reports for year ending 31 March 2020 

 
The Clerk explained that the Full Council needed to note the Internal 
Auditor’s Report prepared by IAC Audit & Consultancy Ltd for year 
ending 31 March 2020, and explained that it had been reviewed by the 
Finance Committee on 29 June 2020 (Min 554/19b).  The members 
noted that the council had met all the internal control objectives and 
there were no areas of concern. 
 
Resolved:  To note the final internal audit report prepared by IAC Audit 
& Consultancy Ltd for year ending 31 March 2020. 

 
e) To consider, approve and sign Section 1 of External Audit Annual 

Return for year ending 31 March 2020 (Governance Statement)  
 

Councillor Glover, in his role as Chair of the Finance Committee, read out 
all the questions in Section 1 separately and the members answered ‘Yes’ 
to questions 1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7 and 8 of the Section 1 Governance 
Statement of the Annual Return and noted that question 9 did not apply. 
 
The Finance Committee had reviewed all the supplementary information 
with regard to requirements under each question and could confirm the 
Parish Council had met all these. 
 
Councillor S Wood asked whether a footnote was required stating the 
Clerk had delegated powers up to 6th July 2020, given the current public 
health crisis. 
 
The Clerk reminded Members these figures only went up to 31 March 
2020 and the Country only went into lockdown two weeks prior to this and 
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during this time, she had not used her delegated powers for financial 
matters. The answer to the questions under Section 1 had been 
considered and examined at the Finance Committee meeting on 29 June 
2020. 
 
Regarding Point 8 the Clerk reminded Members this item had been 
discussed at the Finance Council meeting held on 29 June 2020 and it 
was agreed Covid had an impact for the financial year 2021 but not for 
2020 and therefore did not have an impact on this item. 
 
Point 9 relating to Trust Funds, including charitable was not applicable. 
 
Resolved:  Section 1 (Governance Statement) of the External Audit 
Annual Return for year ending 31 March 2020 was approved and signed 
by the Clerk and to be signed by the Chair.To approve and sign Section 
2 of External Audit Annual Return for year ending 31 March 2020 
(Accounts Statement)  

 
The Clerk as Responsible Finance Officer (RFO) confirmed that the year 
end figures were accurate and a correct account; and had already signed 
this section to reflect that. 
 
The Clerk reminded members due to a change in guidance, staff 
expenses such as mileage and travel allowance should not be included in 
staff costs and therefore staff mileage costs of £831 for last year had been 
moved out of staff costs and into to All Other Payments for last year and 
re-stated. 
 
The only other thing the Internal Auditor had raised was that bank 
reconciliations had not been signed, but this was due to the Country being 
in lockdown; but had been done electronically in the meantime. 
 
The Clerk informed members various papers were within their agenda 
pack showing movement of reserves throughout the year which was 
looked at by the Finance Committee. Also included, was the Minutes of 
the Finance Committee when they met in January 2020 to set the budget, 
with annotations to show how the year end figures for CIL, Reserves and 
Solar Farm funding differed to the actual figures at year end.  
 
Resolved:  Section 2 (Accounts Statement) of the External Audit Annual 
Return for Year ending 31 March 2020 was approved and already signed 
by the Clerk as RFO and to be signed by the Chair. 

 
f) To approve and sign Year End Accounts & Statement for year ending 

31 March 2020 
 
Resolved:  To approve and be signed by the Clerk as RFO and by the 
Chair the Year End Accounts & Statement for year ending 31 March 2020. 
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g) To note Income/Expenditure reports for March, April, May and June 

 
Resolved:  To note the Income/Expenditure reports for March, April, 
May and June 2020 and to include a signed copy by the Chair with these 
minutes. 

 
The Clerk explained that unfortunately the Quarterly reports had been 
missed off the agenda and therefore would be deferred until September. 

 
h) To agree two Finance Councillors to authorise monthly payments 

for July and August  
 

Resolved:  For Councillors Glover and Carter to authorize monthly 
payments for July. 
 
For Councillors Baines and Wood to authorize monthly payments for 
August 

 

i) To formally note that Bank Transfers not being undertaken at 
present 

 
The Clerk reminded Members that a decision had been made under her 
delegated powers not to undertake Bank Transfers at present, given the 
very low interest rate, which would have resulted in interest of £4 on a 
balance of £650,000, however, she reassured Members, interest rates 
would be constantly reviewed and necessary transfers made if the 
interest rates were to increase.  
 
Resolved:  To formally note the Clerk’s delegated decision not to 
transfer funds given the low interest rate. 

 
j) To note Melksham Food & River Festival have decided to cancel 

this year’s event in September due to the ongoing public health 
crisis and seek guidance on their recent grant award. 

 
Due to Covid 19 a decision had been made by the Melksham Food & 
River Festival to cancel this year’s event in September and they sought 
guidance on whether they were able to keep their grant to roll over to the 
following year. 
 
Resolved:  To inform the Food & River Festival Committee their recent 
grant could be rolled over to the following year. 

 
k) To note NALC briefing on Analysis of Council Tax levels of Local 

Precepting Authorities 2020/21 
 

The Clerk reminded Members that the Council looked at this every year. 
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It was noted the Council’s Band D average was £80.33, with the                
average Band D for a similar sized council being £72.70, with                 
500 other councils precepted in the same band as the parish out of 
10,000. 
 

30/20   Asset Management  

 

a)   To formally approve the minutes and confidential notes of the       
Asset Management Committee meeting held on 15 June 2020. 

 
Resolved:  To formally approve and for the Chair to sign the minutes and 
confidential notes of the Asset Management Committee meeting held on 
15 June 2020. 

 

b)  To formally approve the Asset Management Committee 
recommendations contained within the minutes of 15 June 2020 

 
The Clerk stated that two recommendations (ie re-opening of toilets for 
users and changing rooms) contained within the minutes may be 
superseded later in the meeting following receipt of the latest 
Government advice regarding grassroots football re-opening in 
September. However, the recommendations made at the meeting on 15 
June 2020 were correct, given the Government advice at that time. 

 
Resolved:  To formally approve the recommendations contained within 
the Asset Management minutes of 15 June 2020. 

 
 

c) To formally note approval from Insurance Broker regarding risk 
assessment and reopening of play areas; and updated Government 
guidance for play areas dated 17 July.  

 
The Clerk informed the meeting that following a decision to re-open 
council play areas a risk assessment had been completed and forwarded 
to the council’s insurers.  Everything within the risk assessment had been 
done including the installation of signage and widely advertised on social 
media to inform the public. 
 
Councillor Glover queried if the council adhered to social distancing 
requirements in opening the play areas and if appropriate mitigation had 
been put in place. 
 
The Clerk stated that the Council had to do what was reasonable and it 
was felt at the previous Full Council meeting that it was reasonable to be 
consistent with what other councils were doing in the area under the 
same constraints and that social distancing was covered in the risk 
assessment. 
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Regarding the risk assessment it had been agreed to erect permanent 
metal signage to replace the temporary laminate signs and to this end a 
quote had been received of £510 + VAT from Kennet Signs for signs on 
every gate, teen shelter and MUGA (40 x £12.75).  The signage also 
included ones stating ‘Do not enter if you have symptoms of Covid’. 
 
Councillor S Wood queried whether this expense was necessary and 
justifiable and wished for a breakdown of costs of providing successional 
laminated signs against the provision of metal signage, especially as 
Covid could be over shortly. 
 
The Clerk explained that laminated signs were not weather resistant and 
were easier to remove both by individuals and inclement weather and 
would take up a lot of staff time to reproduce and erect every time a sign 
needed replacing, particularly as it was unclear how long Covid would be 
around. 
 
The Clerk reminded members that the risk assessment stated laminated 
signs would be erected for speed and be replaced by metal signage and 
sought clarification at which financial levels Members wished a 
comparison every time, as the Financial Regulations stated council 
needed to look for best value. 

 
Resolved:  To note approval had been received from the Council’s 
Insurance brokers (Came & Company) regarding the risk assessment 
undertaken prior to the re-opening of play areas. 
 
It was agreed due to the urgency of providing permanent signage that the 
quote of £510 + VAT be approved. 

 
d) To consider new Government and FA guidance regarding the 

restarting of grassroots football and approve Risk Assessment for 
reopening of facilities 

 
The Clerk explained that new Government and FA guidance (including 
risk assessment guide) had been issued regarding the restarting of 
grassroots football and therefore officers were already dealing with 
several enquiries from various football clubs wishing to booking matches 
and friendlies for August. 

 
Late papers had been issued, which had been received late evening on 
23 July stating Trowbridge and Chippenham Leagues were not starting 
any league until 3 October and no friendlies until 15 August.  They had 
also stated they required a copy of the facility risk assessment for club 
home matches. 

 
The Clerk explained four teams listed Bowerhill Sports Field as their 
home ground and at the Chair’s briefing earlier in the day, it was felt a 
way forward would be to undertake a risk assessment this week to be 
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signed off by her and Councillor Glover as Chair of both the Asset 
Management Committee and Finance Committee and forwarded to the 
clubs.  It was understood that each club was required to have a Covid 
Officer (non playing) to make sure measures were observed and 
complied with. 
 
The Clerk as part of the risk assessment explained various things had 
already taken place ie signage and the installation of hand sanitizer in 
toilets and stated that users should provide their own hand sanitizer 
whilst on the pitch and that each match be provided one toilet. 
 

 Resolved:  That a risk assessment be drawn-up and signed off by both  
 the Clerk and Councillor Glover as Chair of Asset Management  
 Committee and Finance Committee. 

 
As part of risk assessment that all master keys be returned and users 
issued with room specific keys. 

 

e) To approve proposed Future of Football signage for Pavilion 
 

Future of Football had requested permission to erect permanent 
advertising signage (at their expense) on the pavilion and one for the car 
park saying welcome to MWPC pavilion and home of Future of Football. 
 
Resolved:  To approve this request. 

 
f) To approve “rebound wall” to be provided by Future of Football to 

deter footballs being kicked at the Pavilion 
 

The Clerk explained that at present people were using the pavilion wall to 
kick a ball resulting in damage to lights and sensors. 
 
The Clerk explained that she had coincidentally talked to Future of 
Football about this and they had stated they would be happy to install a 
rebound wall (for free), the location of which to be agreed so as not to 
impact on current activities on the pitches. 
 
Resolved:  To approve Future of Football erecting a rebound wall on 
Bowerhill Sports Field. 

 
g) Further to Melksham Campus delay, to note that planning 

permission for Pavilion use as parish office expires July 2021 and to 
consider next steps 

 
The Clerk explained that following the recent announcement by Wiltshire 
Council to delay the building of the campus until next year, investigations 
had been made as to the length of time there was left on the current 
permission for Melksham Without to use the Pavilion.  It would appear 
this was due to expire in July 2021, therefore, the Clerk sought a steer 
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from Members on next steps. 
 
      The Clerk drew Member’s attention to the various statements within the  

planning permission and Members felt it was unclear whether an 
extension in the planning permission was required, therefore, it was: 
 
Resolved:  To hold informal discussions to clarify whether an extension 
was required. 

 

h) To receive notes from Berryfield Village Hall working party held on 
Thursday 2 July and consider any actions as a result of that meeting 
and from further correspondence regarding the current planning 
application 

 
Notes of the Berryfield Village Hall meeting held on 2 July had been 
circulated to Members prior to the meeting. 
 
The Clerk reminded Members that the working party did not have 
delegated powers and therefore Members needed to note the following: 
 

• Discussions regarding the art project on the site were progressing 
well with an agreement the art work be installed on the village hall. 

 

• Following feedback from Highways, the layout of the car park had 
been redesigned to provide additional parking (18 spaces) with ‘in/out’ 
layout to allow for drop offs, which was causing an internal conflict 
between Highways and the Urban Design Officer who wished for 
more landscaping. 

 

• Heating will be provided via under floor heating and boosted via 
electric being provided by the solar panels on the roof. 

 

• An extension had been sought via the Clerk under delegated powers 
to enable a decision in a month’s time. 

 

• A Noise Assessment on the site of the hall, will take place in due 
course, once traffic is back to normal to give a realistic reading. 

 

• To ask Bellway to provide a piece of land adjacent to the village hall. 
 
The Clerk asked if Members were happy in principle with what had been 
raised already. 

 
Resolved:  To note work currently undertaken by the working groups 
 
To seek discussions with Bellway on acquiring the piece of land adjacent 
to the village hall, big enough for the Council to manage and undertake 
responsibility for the maintenance. 
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i) To consider the following requests for bins 
 

i) Public Right of Way adjacent to Melksham Football/Rugby 
Ground (arising from Min. 008/20a) 
 
Following a request from Melksham Rugby Club for a bin 
adjacent to the rugby/football fields, clarification had been 
sought from Wiltshire Council if they would install a bin at this 
site as it was understood to be on private land. 
 
The Clerk informed the meeting correspondence had been 
received from Wiltshire Council confirming that the area of land 
in question was on private land and therefore they would not 
install or empty a bin at this location. 
 
It was suggested the new distributor road would run around 
this site and would be the responsibility of Wiltshire Council 
and therefore a bin could be located here in due course. 
 
Councillor John Glover declared an interest in this item as Vice 
President of the Club. 
 
Resolved:  To put this request in abeyance until the new 
distributor road has been built and adopted by Wiltshire 
Council. 
 

ii) Shaw Hill  
 

A member of the public had written requesting another bin be 
installed on Shaw Hill for dog walkers in particular to use. 
 
It was noted there was already a bin in the bus shelter on 
Shaw Hill, opposite Beltane Place, but this may not be very 
visible, therefore, it was: 
 
Resolved:  It was agreed to ask Wiltshire Council if this bin 
could be moved from inside the bus shelter to the outside. 

 
iii) MUGA at  Hornchurch Road Public Open Space  

 
A request had been received via Facebook for an additional bin 
near the MUGA a whilst there were three bins at the children’s 
play area at Hornchurch, there wasn’t one at the MUGA and 
asked if one of these bins could be moved to this location, 
given the occurrences of litter. 
 
It was noted that one bin was missing from Park 
Road/Hornchurch Road end, therefore, it was: 
 
Resolved:  To ascertain from Wiltshire Council when the 
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missing bin would be reinstated and revisit this request if 
occurrences of litter reoccur. 

 
j) Shurnhold Fields.  To note Minutes of Shurnhold Field Working 

Party on 18 June and 23 July and consider any actions/requests 
from those meetings 

 
The Clerk updated Members on recent activity of the Shurnhold Fields 
Working Group: 
 

• A request had been received for a flagpole on the site, however, 
recommendation had been made at the Asset meeting on 15 June not 
to approve this and these minutes had been approved earlier in the 
meeting. 

 

• Both the Town and Parish Clerks need to arrange a meeting to draw 
up Terms of Reference to aid progression of the project. 

 

• The group are seeking a quote for extending the hard standing 
between the entrance and car park, which would obviously have cost 
implications for both parishes. 

 

• A request for fencing around a nursery, at a cost of £108 to temporary 
store saplings prior to planting had been received from the ‘Friends of 
Shurnhold Fields’ group. 

 

• As several of the recently planted trees had died, it had been agreed 
to apply to the Woodland Trust for additional trees.  

 

• The Clerk had delegated powers from the group to instruct architects 
to draw-up plans for proposals for the site to submit to Wiltshire 
Council.  Several of these proposals were subject to an Area Board 
grant and it had been agreed to resubmit the grant application to the 
September Area Board for consideration. 

 

• A suggestion had been made at a recent meeting for interpretation 
boards which will be discussed at the next meeting. 
 

• A Management plan was currently being worked on between 
Councillors Carter and Glover. 

 
Resolved: To approve in principle the extension to the hard standing and 
to seek quotes. 
 
To pay 50% of the £108 costs for fencing around the proposed temporary 
nursery. 
 

31/20      Highways 
 

a) To note the outcome of the informal meeting held on Monday, 1 
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June 2020 regarding CATG recommendations to put forward to 
Wiltshire Council for consideration for Government Funding 

 
Notes of the informal meeting held on 1 June were circulated to 
Members prior to the meeting. 
 
Resolved:  To note. 

 

b) To note meeting notes from Highways Briefing Meeting held on 
4 June 2020 and consider progression of suggestions put 
forward by members of the public and the parish council   

 
The Clerk informed the meeting that ideas put forward by the Parish 
had not been progressed by Wiltshire Council, as they did not meet 
the Government criteria and felt it would be a shame not to see if 
these could be investigated and sought a steer from Members how 
they wished to progress suggestions put forward at this meeting by 
members of the public and the parish council. 
 
Resolved:  To forward the list of suggestions to Melksham Town 
Council as potential joint projects and for discussions on funding 
options to take place at a later stage. 

 
c)   Rights of Way Modification Order 2020 

 
i) To note an order to modify the Definitive Map and 

Statement to add new Footpaths Melksham Footpath No 
107 & Melksham Without Path No 151.  To consider whether 
the Parish Council wish to make a representation (deadline 
for comments has been extended to 27 August 2020) 

 
Councillor Baines questioned the requirement for the new path 
Melksham Without 151 to be created between points B-A on 
Woodrow Road as this duplicated Melksham Path No 6 which 
emerged onto Woodrow Road from Melksham Without Footpath 
66 within 150m of point A.  
 
Resolved:  To make a representation stating on the basis that 
points (B-A)  of new Footpath 151 duplicates an existing path 
within 150m of this location, the parish council question its 
requirement.  

 
d)   To approve signage for roundabout sponsorship and to note    
       response from Highway Engineer to proposals  
 

The Clerk informed the meeting Simon White Landscaping had 
agreed to sponsor the A350/A365 roundabout (formerly 
sponsored by Carson Tyres) and was seeking permission to erect 
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signage on the roundabout and had forwarded suggested 
wording. 

 
It was suggested that not many members of the public would 
understand what MWPC stood for, therefore, it was: 

 
Resolved:  To approve the signage as proposed, but to request 
that MWPC be written in full, suggesting that the wide band at the 
top and smaller band at the bottom to accommodate this request. 

 
 

e)   To consider correspondence from Wiltshire Council re    
  Protected Verge status for The Spa and agree way forward 
 
Councillor Taylor explained he had noticed Bath Asparagus near 
the new crossing to Pathfinder Way and had informed the Office to 
make the relevant authorities aware. 

 
The Clerk explained she had forwarded this information to both  
Wiltshire Council and also Taylor Wimpey, the developers who 
were aware of its presence. 
 
Natural England were also informed, but were unable at this time to 
make a site visit. 
 
The Clerk stated within the agenda papers Wiltshire Council had 
stated they had taken ecological advice and considered the 
proposal to give the wilderness area at the Old Spa protected verge 
status and was not looking to do this at this time.  They also stated  
the drainage ditches within the wilderness area required 
maintenance work, along with the construction of new drainage 
features.  Such work would be carried out sensitively but is liable to 
impinge on the habitat required for Bath Asparagus. 
 
Once the work is complete the Council would be happy to revisit the 
application to designate the area as protected verge or for the 
parish to take on maintenance of the area under Section 96 of the 
Highways Act 1980.’ 
 
Resolved:  To inform Wiltshire Council the Parish would like to 
revisit this matter once the above works have been complete. 

 
32/20 Community Governance Review:  
 

a) To consider sending a representative(s) to the Full Council meeting 
of Wiltshire Council on 8 September 2020 

 
The Clerk asked who wished to attend the meeting on 8 September in 
order to register with Wiltshire Council. 
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Resolved:  It was agreed that Councillors Wood, Baines, Robert Shea-
Simmonds, the Clerk and Parish Officer would attend the meeting and to 
ask if representatives from the various community groups ie BASRAG, 
Beanacre Community Group, CAWs and BRAG if they wished to attend. 

 

33/20 Emergency Planning 
 

a) To note Emergency Plan review and update required to reflect Covid 
actions taken and in preparation for future events  

 
The Clerk explained she had put this item on the agenda in order to 
inform Members that the Emergency Plan would need to be reviewed 
and updated reflecting Covid actions taken and in preparation for future 
events. 
 
The Clerk had suggested that Wiltshire Council look as a whole at this via 
the Area Boards and felt if this did not happen that Melksham Community 
Response, at least, should meet with adjacent parishes to review 
emergency planning prior to there being a potential second wave or other 
emergency. 
 
Members supported this proposal and felt it was very important to review 
emergency planning in the light of the ongoing pandemic. 
 

b) To note flood wardens deployed 17 June 2020 and action taken and 
to note meeting held on Thursday, 16 July at Shaw School to look at 
what remedial works were required in the school car park with 
regard to flooding 

 
The Clerk informed the meeting flood wardens had been deployed on 17 
June and what actions had been taken.  A meeting had been arranged 
on 16 July at Shaw School to discuss remedial works in the school car 
park, as well as discuss the potential for the school to have an additional 
car park, as part of the Ashford Homes application on the opposite side 
of the road.  Unfortunately the Principal Drainage Engineer was unable to 
attend, therefore the Clerk hoped this meeting could be re-arranged in 
the future once the schools were back in September. 
 
The Clerk agreed to chase this up and try and get another meeting re-
arranged. 

 
c)  To note staff training booked:  

 
i) Communities Prepared Workshop – Community Crisis 

Recovery (online) Weds 8 July 
ii) Public Health Training - COVID-19: Psychological First Aid  

(online) 
iii)       Fire Marshall training – in person, 9 September 
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Resolved:  To note the various training undertaken/to be undertaken by 
officers. 

34/20 Community projects/partnership organisations:  

 
a) To consider correspondence about reopening of the Market Place 

public toilets 
 

Following a request from the Clerk on when the Market Place toilets 
would be open, correspondence had been received from Melksham 
Town Council stating that whilst a Risk Assessment had been carried out 
and various actions undertaken, unfortunately, there was a delay in 
opening the toilets. 
 
Resolved:  To request a meeting be convened with Melksham Town 
Council, with a view to looking at ways to re-open the public toilets in the 
Market Place. 

 
b) To note Young Melksham outreach programme on Bowerhill Sports 

Field 
 

The Clerk explained that Young Melksham were undertaking an outreach 
programme on Bowerhill Sports Field. 

 
Resolved:  To note that Young Melksham are currently using the 
Bowerhill Sports Field for outreach. 

 
c) Clackers Brook.  To note Wiltshire Wildlife Trust have funding to 

undertake an assessment of Clackers brook from King George V 
Park to Bromham with a view to looking at works to reduce 
pollution and increase biodiversity. 

 
It was noted that most of the Clackers Brook area was in Melksham 
Town. 
 
Resolved:  To note. 

 
d) To note Rewilding Melksham Community Project  

 
The Clerk informed the meeting she was aware of various residents 
undertaking this project within the parish and had placed a ‘Blue Heart’ 
where they did not want verges cut. 
 
The Clerk asked for members to note that she had asked Wiltshire 
Council not to cut verges where hearts had been placed, but 
unfortunately Wiltshire Council could not stop cutting parts of verges 
where people had placed ‘Blue Hearts’, therefore residents were creating 
rewilding areas in their own gardens. 
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e) To consider consultation on new Model Code of Conduct by LGA 

(Local Government Association)  
 

The Clerk informed the meeting the Local Government Association (LGA) 
had drafted a Model Code of Conduct, which was currently being 
consulted on, to address one of the recommendations of the Committee 
on Standards in Public Life (CSPL)’s report of January 2019.  It was 
stated the Model Code was designed to be adopted by both principal 
authorities and local councils.  With the SLCC’s view that the current draft 
was too focused on principal authorities and failed to address the needs 
of local councils sufficiently.  In places the current Model Code implied 
powers for local councils that did not exist in law and could lead a local 
council into taking actions that were ultra vires.’ 
 
Recommendation: Members make their own representations if they 
wished. 

 
f) To note NALC circular PR6-20 – County APPG and CNN Inquiry into 

the decline of rural bus services 
 

Members noted the above circular from the National Association of Local 
Councils (NALC). 

 

35/20 Staffing 
 

a) To approve the Staffing Committee Minutes of 16 March 2020 
 

Resolved:  To approve and for the Chair to sign the Staffing Minutes of 
16 March 2020. 

 
b) To approve the recommendations contained within the Staffing 

minutes of 16 March 2020 
 

Resolved:  To approve the recommendations contained within the 
Staffing minutes of 16 March 2020. 

 
c) To acknowledge officer participation in Melksham Community 

Response and agree future commitment (if arising from item 7b) 
 

Members acknowledge not just the hours undertaken by officers, but also 
the volunteers as part of Melksham Community Response. 
 
Resolved:  A letter to be sent from the council recognizing all the efforts 
of the volunteers, staff and input of Councillor Hubbard in instigating the 
scheme. 
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The meeting went into ‘Closed Session’ at this point given the confidential  
nature of the business to be transacted. 

 
d) To approve risk assessment with regard to officers returning to the 

office following some easing of ‘lockdown’ restrictions 
 
The Clerk reminded Members the risk assessment, using the 
“Government Working Safely during Covid 19 in Offices and Contact 
Centres” document had been circulated electronically, which included  
various recommendations, such as only 2 officers at a time working in the 
office, in order to maintain appropriate distance to protect themselves 
with the other working from home.  There was a recommendation to 
install  Perspex screens between desks at a cost of  £144 each within the 
assessment. 

 
A recommendation was also to keep the offices closed to the public. 
 
Councillor S Wood queried whether officer safety warranted the high cost 
of £288 in total and whether there were other options available, such as 
re-arranging the office. 
 
The Clerk explained due to the small size of the office and the space 
available, this was not an option. 
 
Resolved:  To approve the Risk Assessment with the various 
recommendations. 
 
As it was 10.00pm it was asked in line with Standing Orders if members 
were happy for the meeting to continue. 
 
It was agreed to allow an extra 10 minutes to conclude the meeting. 

 
e) To consider quotation for Perspex screens between facing desks 

 
As raised above, a quotation had been received for Perspex screens 
between facing desks of £144 each. 

 
Resolved:  To purchase 2 Perspex screens at a cost of £288. 

 
f) To agree public notification statement that the parish council have 

properly assessed their risk and taken appropriate measures to 
mitigate this (for staff and users of parish council facilities) 

 
Members agreed the public notification statement as signed by the Clerk, 
stating the Parish Council had properly assessed their risk and taken 
appropriate measures to mitigate risk be published both on the website 
and on the office external noticeboard. 
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g) To receive a report following the Parish Officer’s 6 months 

probation 
 

The Clerk informed Members the Parish Officer had successfully 
completed their 6 months probation. 
 
Resolved:  To inform the Parish Officer they had successfully completed 
their 6 months’ probation and to thank them for the work undertaking so far 
in difficult circumstances. 
 
 
 
 
 
Meeting finished at 10.05pm  Chair …………………………. 
      Approved at Full Council  

21 September 2020 
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